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REAPPORTIONMENT COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
July 27, 2011
2:00 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Johnny Gaffney (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Reggie Brown, 
Ray Holt, Warren Jones and Matt Schellenberg

Guests: W. C. Gentry – School Board Chair, Council Members Lori Boyer, Doyle Carter, Bill Gulliford and Robin Lumb
Also: Cindy Laquidara, Jason Gabriel and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel;  Bill Killingsworth and Salem Soliman – Planning and Development Department; Kirk Sherman – Council Auditor’s Office; Robert Phillips and Justin Gicalone – Supervisor of Elections; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Scott Wilson, Debbie Delgado, Connie Holt, BeLinda Peeples, Bridgette Green and Kevin Kuzel – ECAs; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Jeff Clements – Council Research; Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT;  John Libby, Tony Bates, Michael Anania, Jack Daniels, Fred Engness, Jim Minion, Bill Lewis
Meeting Convened:  2:15 p.m.

Chairman Gaffney convened the meeting and stated that he is seeking input from the committee members on the latest proposed map presented today by the Planning Department.  Planning and Development Director Bill Killingsworth explained the rationale behind the latest map version.  The department considered two options as suggested by the committee at its last meeting.  Option 1 involved making all of the south/east districts as small in population as possible (underweighting in comparison with the ideal target population), overweighting all of the north/west districts, and having only one district cross the St. Johns River.  Option 2 involved a more even population distribution among the north/west and south/east districts and two river crossings with one of the crossings connecting the Northside and Arlington via the Dames Point Bridge and the other being in the downtown area.  The map produced using the first option did not produce a very satisfactory result when compared with the map produced using option 2.  Option 2 kept the cores of the existing districts intact, connected two areas with similar interests in the Heckscher Drive and Ft. Caroline areas via the Dames Point Bridge river crossing, and maintained the four existing urban core districts with substantial minority populations.  Mr. Killingsworth noted that from this point forward, the committee needs to give his department specific directions about how it would like to see the proposed plan changed, keeping in mind that any change to the boundaries of one district will affect at least one and likely several other districts.
Committee Comments
Council Member Brown had reservations about the size and shape of proposed District 10, citing its length and narrow shape as not adhering to the compactness criterion.  Mr. Killingsworth explained the rationale behind the district’s shape and indicated that the department had tried to use Main Street as a dividing line between districts 7 and 11. If District 10 expands to the west into District 8 then District 8 will need to shift eastward to regain population, pushing District 7 across Main Street to the east.  In response to a question from Council Member Brown about the location of a portion of the boundary between districts 8 and 10, Mr. Killingsworth stated that it reflects the current boundary which the department tried to maintain.

Council Member Schellenberg had reservations about separating a portion of Beauclerc from the Mandarin district into District 5, suggesting the Beauclerc should remain in the Mandarin district which could trade equivalent population with District 5 on the eastern side of the district.  Mr. Killingsworth stated that the current plan was drafted to avoid placing two incumbent School Board members into the same district where they would have to oppose each other if they sought re-election.  Council Member Schellenberg expressed an interest in exploring options to retain Beauclerc in District 6.
Council Member Jones stated that in past redistrictings the City Council had tried to overweight low growth areas and underweight high growth areas so that the population disparity would be minimized over the 10 years until the next redistricting process.

Council Member Holt questioned the location of a boundary of District 11 on McCormick Road and whether it split a neighborhood.  The Planning Department will check it.

Council Member Gulliford approved of the Dames Point river crossing and felt that the north/west and south/east districts appeared to be fairly balanced.  He felt that adjustments could be made in the Southside area where districts 2, 3, 5 and 6 are in close proximity because the lines appear to split some identifiable communities of interest.  He needs to take a closer look to be able to make suggestions for improvements.
Council Member Boyer stated that the proposal splits the downtown Southbank area from San Marco which has very similar interests and suggested looking at a swap of territory among Districts 4, 5 and 9 to reunite the Southbank and San Marco.  She stated that she agrees that all of Beauclerc should be one district, and would accept the area being in either District 5 or District 6.
In response to additional concerns by Council Member Brown about the shape of the proposed District 10, General Counsel Cindy Laquidara suggested that Council Members Brown, Carter and Jones might hold a noticed meeting to look at the area in-depth and work with the Planning Department to propose adjustments for Districts 9, 10 and 12 and have the department prepare a revised map for the committee’s consideration at its next meeting.  Council Member Gulliford suggested that the same process be used for the southeast area he mentioned earlier.  
Council Member Boyer stated that she had attended a CPAC meeting where the prior preliminary redistricting map was discussed and a group had pointed out that the draft plan followed a voting precinct line that splits a neighborhood, which should be avoided.  Mr. Killingsworth stated that the department can work on a Census block level which is smaller than a voting precinct and they can try to avoid splitting the neighborhood in question.
In response to a question about when the Reapportionment Committee needs to present a plan to City Council, Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office explained that the Ordinance Code provides a deadline of August 15th based on the date of the Census data release.  When the Reapportionment Committee submits a plan to City Council then it will be immediately referred to the Rules Committee to undertake the prescribed public hearing process.  Pursuant to the City Charter a final redistricting plan must be adopted by November 18th.  In response to a question Ms. Sidman stated that the August 15th deadline could be waived by action of the Council because the deadline is an Ordinance Code requirement.  After further discussion the group agreed that two noticed meetings of interested council members would be held on Friday, July 29th to work out proposed refinements to Districts 9, 10 and 12 and Districts 2, 3, 5 and 6.  The results of those meetings will be mapped by the Planning Department and presented for the Reapportionment Committee’s consideration at a meeting on Wednesday, August 3rd at which time the committee hopes to be able to recommend a plan to the full Council.

Public Comment
Fred Engness asked why there had been no discussion of future population growth patterns in the development of this plan.  He suggested that the urban core districts that have been on the low end of the population deviation in the last couple of redistrictings be over-weighted so that the size disparity won’t be so great in another 10 years.  Mr. Killingsworth explained that the urban core districts have not lost much, if any, population over the past 20 years, but other areas have grown much more rapidly so the urban core population percentage has shrunk considerably by comparison.

Leslie Goller representing the Election Advisory Panel asked that maps be provided to the audience at future meetings so that interested citizens can follow the discussion of proposed changes.  She also stated that the Election Advisory Panel had sent Chairman Gaffney a letter outlining the panel’s thoughts regarding redistricting.  Soliman Salem of the Planning Department asked members of the audience to provide him with e-mail addresses and said he would send the proposed map in an expandable PDF format.

Next meeting – August 3rd at 2:00 p.m.  
The meeting was adjourned at 3:10 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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